Science Annual Review Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, January 26, 2011


The Science Annual Review Meeting took place on Wednesday, January 26, 2011 at 3:35 p.m. at the GCMS Elementary School Library.  The following people were in attendance:  Judy Rutledge, Tammy Zehr, Courtney, Hohulin, Karen Cox, Shawna Pondel, Dale Hoogstraat, Carol Bierman, Josh Carter, Alicia Ordner, Mark Ward, and Sharon Pool.  Each grade level or subject area teacher reported on their curriculum, pacing, any curriculum projects, as well as other curriculum ideas or concerns.  

Kindergarten:


Judy Rutledge reported on the kindergarten science curriculum.  The kindergarten does not utilize a textbook, but incorporates science objectives across the curriculum.  

Both “National Geographic” Magazines and “Weekly Readers are used as science supplements, as well. Each week, an animal of the week is taught.  Also, the current weather is discussed daily. The kindergarten continues to implement new science projects with a focus on the scientific method.  One concern is a need for additional nonfiction books in the area of science.  The kindergarten teachers currently check the available ones out of the library, but are finding that they could use additional books.  

First Grade:  (Report sent in)  


Cindy Petersen reported that the first grade has incorporated science into their reading program.  The objectives are aligned with the first grade state standards.

The first grade science topics are as follows:

1. Sort/graph leaves

2. Identify leaves

3. Pumpkin life cycle

4. Comparison of insects/arachnids

5. Mammals-list characteristics/draw pictures

6. Mammal life cycle

7. Birds-list characteristics/draw pictures

8. Bird life cycle

9. Reptile-list characteristics/draw pictures

10. Reptile Life cycle

11. Amphibian-life cycle/characteristics/draw pictures

12. Antarctic Food Chain

13. Antarctic Blubber Mitt

14. Habitats-Ocean/desert/forest/rain forest

15. Plants-observe/record/compare

The first grade has used many active board programs to enhance learning of science.  It has been very beneficial to be able to pull up short videos on many of the science topics.  It was discussed that TeacherTube is a very valuable resource.  Courtney Hohulin said that she requested permission from Teacher Tube to post some science lessons on the 
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site.  The videos have to be approved by TeacherTube, so it is good to know that the videos are being monitored.

Second Grade:  
       Tammy Zehr reported that because of the poor presentation of the science book content, the second grade book is used as a resource.  Other supplements from outside resources are utilized.  The activeboard with Internet use has become an invaluable tool.  Short videos, experiments, and other activities give another opportunity to engage the students. The second grade sees a need to get the students a subscription to “Time for Kids,” as it would enhance and supplement the second grade science objectives.  Due to additional time that is needed for RtI, it is difficult to find sufficient time to do science experiments.   The second grade teachers continue to do science activities in their reading stations, and also include the teaching of science objectives across the curriculum. Since the installation of the classroom windows, the teachers are finding that they have been a benefit in teaching both weather and plant life in science.

Third Grade:

     Courtney Hohulin reported that the third grade covers biology by teaching  plants and animal life cycles.   Weather is covered, along with ecosytems.  Basic physics is taught, with the focus on force and motion and simple machines. The topic of space has been added to the curriculum in order to prepare the students for the fourth grade science ISAT.  But sometimes the chapter does not get covered, due to time constraints. The third grade teachers use the texts, and also do hands-on experiments or view video clips on the activeboard.  Science stations in each class are also utilized.  In many of these activities, the scientific method is a concentration. The third grade teachers have raised the concern about not having enough time to cover all of the science objectives that need to be taught. 
Fourth Grade:


Karen Cox reported on the fourth grade curriculum.  The teachers are not satisfied with the textbook, so supplements are used.  Currently, Scholastic News is used, both in the hard copy and on the activeboard, as it has activities and videos that can be utilized.  Study Island is also used in the computer lab as another educational tool.  In order to prepare for the fourth and the seventh grade science ISATS, some curriculum objectives and chapters were restructured from one grade level to another. The fourth grade covers classifying plants and animals, the earth’s surface, electricity, magnetism, and sound and light.  When the earth’s surface chapter was covered, the teachers found that the students had a lack of knowledge about rocks, so that chapter was covered, as well.  The human body is covered after ISATs, since that information is not tested. After the reorganization of chapters, the fourth grade was supposed to add both heat and matter. This means that seven chapters must be covered before ISATs, which leads to chapters being taught in very little depth, and a lot of memorizing involved. This brings up the concern of how 
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much material is then being retained.   It was discussed that at the fourth grade level that heat and matter were not supposed to be taught for mastery, but just introduced.   That may help to improve some of the time issues.  

Fifth Grade:


Shawna Pondel reported that the fifth grade curriculum coverage was going well.  With the science topic restructuring, two more chapters were added at the fifth grade level, which cover forces and motion and changing forms of energy.  Now a total of eight chapters are covered. The fifth grade is currently halfway finished with their chapters.  Mrs. Pondel attributes the good pacing to the fact that two teachers teach science, and two teach social studies.  So each day at a specific time, students are traded, so that all students are in the same place in those subjects, and the same materials get covered.  The fourth grade representative questioned whether that would work at the fourth grade level. The fifth grade science teachers find that this set schedule allows them to have time for experiments, activeboard technology, as well as book coverage.  The book at this level is used, and well liked.  “Weekly Readers” are also used as a resource.  Besides the curriculum that is covered, the students also do inventors projects.

Sixth Grade:

Seventh Grade:


Dale Hoogstraat reported on the seventh grade curriculum.  The pacing is on track with past years.  Rocks, soils, earthquakes, volcanoes, and planets are covered. Those topics that are not covered on the ISAT are taught after the assessment.  As with the lower levels, the activeboard offers hands-on activities and is frequently used in science.  Dale focuses on both graph reading and interpretation in order to prepare the students for future assessments.  “Time for Kids” magazine is utilized during the enrichment period. 

Eighth Grade:


Carol Bierman reported that the eighth graders are about in the middle of their preparation for the science fair, which will take place on February 7, 2011 at the middle school. More measurement activities have been added to the eighth grade curriculum, and Miss Bierman was hoping that this would help to increase student achievement in this area. Carol is concerned because some of her classes have RtI students who are being assisted by a teacher aide, rather than a special education teacher.  She worries that the students are not getting all of the support that they need.  Also, Miss Bierman is concerned because students who are struggling in science can’t afford to be pulled out for help during their study hall because those are the same students who need assistance in math or reading.  Alicia Ordner said that at the high school, each subject area has a special day for after school help so that subjects do not overlap.  She wondered if the eighth grade science students could get additional assistance just one day a week during 
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study hall time. Carol thought that one day a week would be a good start. Also suggested was the possibility of looking into whether the enrichment time would allow for assisting science students who are behind.  

High School:


Chemistry I, II: This year, Chemistry I has progressed farther than last year’s class.  The scientific method is no longer taught in chemistry, since it is covered in the biology class.  However, it is implemented into each lab that is done. Chemistry II is somewhat of a struggle because it seems as if the students have not retained the knowledge from Chemistry I, so a lot of review time is necessary.  This year, the high school teachers were required to prepare their semester exams earlier than usual.  This was a benefit because Alicia was more aware of the amount of material that had to be covered by exam time. The classes are also doing more graph reading and inferring, in order to prepare them for PSAE testing.  Miss Ordner gave all of the students a science survey in order to see how she could improve her classes.  Students had suggestions such as:  wanting the pace to slow down, wanting to read the chapters in class, and being able to do more hands-on. Some students want Miss Ordner to provide more math examples for problems than just two.  They also requested that she review the vocabulary in class more often.  She feels as if their requests cannot be addressed because of the amount of material that must be covered in a semester. One teaching strategy that Alicia uses is to do motions for vocabulary such as: solid, liquid, and gas.  Students requested that she do more of this, because it helps them to remember vocabulary better.  So Miss Ordner plans to do this in future chapters.  Also, in order to assist the students, notes are being provided so that students can follow along, instead of focusing on getting the notes written.  Both Mr. Carter and Miss Order said that it is frustrating in class when they ask students if they have any questions, because usually no one responds.  Because she coaches basketball, she is unable to give after school help.  But students can come in during advisory for assistance. 


Physics I, II:  I- Both Physics I and II are moving at the same pace as last year.  There has been more concentration on math.  The labs are a vital part of the curriculum. Alicia would love to cover more content, but cannot move any faster and still achieve any level of mastery. In Physics II, Miss Ordner continues to use an outside resource book, which seems to assist the students in their understanding.  There continues to be a lot of math in the class, and a lot that is covered is based on Miss Ordner’s notes from college in order to best prepare the students.


Astronomy:  Mr. Carter teaches this class, which has an enrollment of 15 students.  The students are ones who struggle.  It seems as if they retain information from earth science better than the other sciences, however. Topics such as air pressure and 

weather systems are covered, and the pacing is about the same as last year. Exams for this
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class were all changed to a modified test format in order to best match student ability.  While this year’s group seems to be a little more capable at doing group work, labs continue to be accomplished together. 


Biology and Advanced Biology:  Mark Ward reported that it has been an improvement to incorporate the scientific method into the biology classes. The measurement objective was introduced in a different format.  The algebra portion has been removed, and now the students learn how to “jump decimals from millimeters to centimeters, etc.”  Also, they are no longer converting from English to metric.  Only metric is being used.  It appears that exam grades have improved, as well.  Mark said that the biology class is behind by a chapter.  Between school starting a week later, and the fact that he added and additional unit of the ecosystem, it has put the classes behind.  He will work to catch up.  Like Miss Ordner, Mark gives the students class notes, so the classes are not lecture-based.  Mark also uses guided reading worksheets, and assigns guided reading as homework.  Notes from the activeboard are still used as lecture outlines.  Since the students do not have to take notes, they are able to have more time for lab work during each chapter, and it seems to be working well. Requiring the students to preread the assignments along with having notes ahead of time helps because the PSAE is all reading and inferring in the science portion. Students need to have their book in class each day.  It seems that at least 50% of the students are doing the prereading.  Reading comprehension seems to be improving, as not as much “misreading” is occurring.    Mark gives the students ten minutes at the beginning of each class period to do reading strategies that are utilized on the ACT.  Then he assigns worksheets that require the students to read in the book for meaning. 

      The advanced biology is ahead of schedule, which may be due to the fact that the class is a strong group of motivated students. Cat dissection will begin in April, and continue into May. It is interesting to note that the higher-level students want the chapter material ahead of time.  They are able to find the information in the book on their own. Mark also incorporates the Larry Bell words into his teaching, and is finding that they actually work.  The twelve words such as: highlight, underline, proofread are assisting the students in progressing through the material.  Karen Cox said that the words are being utilized in the fourth grade, as well. 

AP Biology:  The AP biology curriculum has changed, and a new outline will be sent in February to all AP teachers.  As with the new core standards, the AP goal is to work on depth of material, instead of breadth.  Mark has incorporated many different teaching styles in the class that they seem to be finding success with.  A lot of labs are involved in this course, and the students need to do a lot of reading before each class.  The class covered three chapters in two weeks.
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Conclusion:

The conclusion was drawn that when the 2012 science study begins, that a thorough study of scope and sequence and articulation needs to be addressed once again in order to make sure that specific topics are covered before state assessments. A balance of chapter requirements for each grade level needs to be evaluated, as well.  While the common core standards for science will not be complete by 2012, it is imperative that we begin to put our attention and efforts towards matching our objectives to those standards.  This may require editing after the study is completed.     

